











Ann Arbor Housing Commission
April 21, 2010
REGULAR BOARD MEETING
MINUTES


The meeting took place in the AAHC Community Room, 727 Miller Ave., Ann Arbor, MI 48103. President Miller convened the meeting at 6:03 pm.

ROLL CALL:  	
Commissioners present: Ronald Woods, Sasha Womble, Jayne Miller, Marta Manildi and Mark Mc Donald (absent)
Staff Present: Marge Novak, Betsy Cornellier, Nick Coquillard and Weneshia Brand, Monica Moore, Curtis Morris
In Attendance: Joan Doughty, Sumedh Bahl, Nick Nightwine, Tony Derezinski, Bonnie Billups, Kenya Hunter, Mary Morgan, several residents  

I. APPROVAL OF AGENDA - The Agenda, Commissioner Manildi moved and Commissioner Woods supported. Manildi: request to add item C4 under New Business: Commission Discussion. Motion to approve amendment to agenda – motion by Woods, supported by Manildi: amendment approved 4-0. The agenda approved 4-0.

II. PUBLIC COMMENTARY 

A. Resident Organizations - none
B. Other Requesting to Speak – none

III. APPROVAL OF MINUTES - Regular Board Minutes – March 31, 2010 Commissioner Manildi; supported by Womble. Woods: requests clarification of Gibson speaking as resident or Resident Commissioner during public commentary. Miller: confirms that Gibson was present as a resident, no longer a Commissioner. Minutes approved: 4-0.



IV. NEW BUSINESS

A. Resolutions
1. FY10-30: To Approve Contract Extension for First Contracting, Inc.  – Motion by Manildi, supported by Womble. Novak: provides an overview of construction services being provided by First Contracting as a result of stimulus funding. Change orders have been added, which increased the total contract dollar amount. The prior Board had approved an extension for completion of several repairs related to the change orders and other unexpected factors. This resolution requests an extension to June 1, 2010. Miller: clarifies that the extension request is due to the change orders as opposed to contractor’s delays. Woods: inquires the dollar amount of the stimulus grant. Novak: the construction contract is paid from three separate capital grants and about $500,000 of the contract is covered with stimulus funds. Woods: inquires if the grant was awarded by direct application? Miller: AAHC collectively made application with the City. Novak: the dollar amount received for the stimulus grant was based on a pre-determined HUD formula and a resolution was presented to the Board to accept the grant. Approved: 4-0.

2. FY10-31: To Approve Tenant Account Receivables (TAR) Write-off – Motion by Commissioner Manildi; seconded by Commissioner Womble. – Cornellier: tenant account receivable write-offs are presented quarterly and excludes names and addresses of recipients. Miller: requests clarification of the amount of write-off; Cornellier: clarifies. Approved: 4-0. 

B. Presentation:
1.  Community Action Network & Peace Neighborhood Center (PNC)
CAN- Doughty: (distributes CD) provides an overview of the program’s inception, staff, mission and supportive services: basic needs, meals, field trips, nutrition, recreation etc., servicing Green Rd and Hikone community residents. CAN  seeks assistance from other nonprofit organizations that provide resources such as financial assistance or supplies, etc.,  to residents. CAN takes pride in teaching residents and youth to advocate for the community. The programs intent is to develop pride, ownership, and residents working together. CAN has many partnerships with various community organizations, businesses, and nonprofits. Woods: inquires enrolling participants in various programs comes with difficulty. Doughty:  the process varies amongst service providers however, we assist with completing several packets of information from doctor visits to personal information regarding the child’s development. Community Development provides CAN with eviction prevention assistance. School Comes First is one of the most highly reviewed programs. To date, no family has been evicted for failure to pay rent. CAN works with AAHC to track residents with outstanding rent balances. Currently we are building a green house at Hikone in honor of Betsy Lindsley. Woods: clarifies that CAN is a support service provider for AAHC. Doughty: yes, AAHC provides some financial assistance, however the majority of funding is received by other resources.  Miller: AAHC has a low level of support services for its Public Housing participants; this is an area that requires improving. Novak: PH has identified support services needs as a high priority. Manildi: requested a copy of Doughty’s presentation. Doughty: agrees. Coquillard: Beth routinely attends resident stability meetings with CAN; the focus is budgeting and responsibility. Doughty: the meetings prevent crisis and we discovered that clients weren’t assessing resources and benefits they qualify for. Miller: inquired Doughty’s perspective of the relationship with AAHC. Doughty: previously there wasn’t a close working relationship. C.A.N developed a role as an outside entity maintaining a position of neutral obligation. C.A.N teamed with U of M Law School to advocate for residents, during a time of need. Though, it was risky, eventually it all worked out. 

PNC - Billups: (staff and Board introductions) PNC provides support services to North Maple Estates and Maple Meadows (South Maple) residents; each location operates a satellite center and in addition PNC operates a central location to assist all residents of Westside Ann Arbor. Programs focus on youth and adult self-sufficiency by offering courses such as: dancing, cooking, budgeting and forecasting, parental advocacy for children, and cultural diversity. South Maple has a known reputation and tremendous amount of young males loitering at site. Historically, North Maple Estates residents participated in programs more frequently than the Maple Meadows residents at the satellite centers. However Maple Meadow residents more frequently participate in events at the central location. Manildi: inquires of transportation concerns. Billups: transportation is available and not an issue; the adult population have concerns of cultural and ethnic diversity. Woods: inquires of the diversity of concern. Billups: these are the larger family sites with three to five bedroom units; the family sizes are larger and the units are detached with private entrance enabling disconnects amongst neighbors. Miller: inquires of ideas or partnerships to improve involvement for the Muslim families. Hunter: explains that the language barrier, cultural difference, and transportation are a concern. Billups: Exploring various ideas such as work-study partnership with local colleges to develop events that will increase involvement from residents. Miller: inquires if AAHC monitors core outcomes performance. Novak: information is captured on the monthly report; however we’re working on developing matrix reporting. Doughty: clarifies that the matrix will document measured progress rather than identifying performance standards. Manildi: requests that CAN and PNC provide feedback of concerns that the Commission will address and work towards improving. 

2. Finance – Overview of FY2010 Financials thru 3rd Quarter – Cornellier: (distributes summary budget report of agency wide activity) Miller: requests a presentation of the report. Cornellier: Central office receives income from management fees charged to each program. Public housing receives income from tenant rents, HUD operating subsidy and a small amount of City funds. Manildi: inquires if each AMP employs two maintenance staff each. Cornellier: yes, two maintenance staff per AMP. S8 receives income from HAP and administrative fees and a small amount of City funds. S8 has restricted use for funds, with the exception of Cranbrook where as the reserves can be used for any program upon Board approval. Novak: regarding the Garden Circle property: it’s a turnkey grant (home built for sale to resident) currently, the property has a reserve; however we are unsure of the restrictions. Manildi: inquires the incentive of the separate reports. Cornellier: HUD now requires various programs be reported separately. Program income status: S8- loss. New Construction – profit (enough reserves to cover deficits). COCC - close to budgeted amount. PH West – profit now but expect a loss at year-end. PH East - loss (due to emergency repairs).  Novak: PH East was not efficiently using its funds prior to the new property manager (Beth Yaroch). Manildi: inquires if it is appropriate to use reserves. Novak: utilize capital grants first for operations and reserves as last resort. Cornellier: HUD increased the administrative fee disbursed to HCV, though the report reflects an overall loss. Novak: the ONA proposed a two-year transition period which due to delays in hiring permanent staff is now projected to be 2011 and 2012; we project a significant deficit and must determine ways to supplement projected deficits; Manildi: inquires if this would be the main reason to use reserves. Novak: yes. Manildi: does HUD set a minimum for reserves. Novak: HUD has not determined a standard amount. Woods: inquires if the ONA was distributed to residents. Novak: agrees to discuss options.  

C. Discussion:
1. Update on Operational Needs Assessment (Financial Clerk Positions and Maintenance) – Novak: (makes reference to two organizational charts) we are unable to proceed with the ONA recommendation to transition the Account Clerk position into a Financial Analyst position because we cannot have union and non-union work centralized into a single position. Temporary staff is limited to 9 months employment; therefore we are recommending posting the Account Clerk position as a union position rather than a Financial Analyst position as a non-union position at this time. AAHC proposes to revisit the recommendation of adding a Financial Analyst after determination of FY11 budget situation. Manildi: inquires if the Board must act formally. Miller: no, the intent is to inform the Board and inquire of its opinion with regard to posting the position. The issue that the agency is facing is that union work cannot be given to non-union employees in an attempt to bring in a non-union position. Woods: inquires if the conflict is merely the opposition of union and nonunion work. Woods: inquires if Calvert is currently in a temporary position. Miller: yes, then explains the City’s temporary employee policy. Novak: Maintenance – currently we are working to outsource maintenance as approved by the prior Board and recommended by the ONA. Coquillard:  (provides timeline of procurement process to outsourcing maintenance) we are in the process of seeking proposals or bids from qualified vendors who have working experience with our population of residents. Inquiries have been made to various PHA’s and HUD staff for guidance, experience and sample proposals. In conclusion most PHAs contract the entire property management and maintenance functions as opposed to just the maintenance portion. The Commission asked the union for permission to extend the MOU to allow temporary staff in union positions; that request was denied. Will receive price quotes for two properties on each amp without formal RFP under 25k and use this as a test run for the full maintenance RFP. Bids were made public and interest was received from Avalon, Aaron Restorations, and Beal Inc.; we expect responses from Beal and Aaron. Novak: Avalon indicates they would need to hire additional staff in order to bid on the contract. Coquillard: currently we employ four maintenance staff, we desire to contract out unit turn work for two units and focus staff on work orders – then outsource upcoming/remaining unit turns. Miller: suggests delaying further discussion at this time, given that the topic needs more detailed review. Novak: suggests providing a draft copy of the Maintenance RFP to the Board and scheduling Schumacher for a complete ONA presentation. Miller: mentions that the RFP should focus on unit turns and completion in timely manner. Woods: inquires the definition of unit turn. Novak: explains (downtime, in maintenance, and lease up). Manildi: confirms that a purchase below a dollar amount does not require Board approval. Novak: yes.

2. Board of Commissioners – Orientation and Strategic Planning Sessions. Miller: makes suggestion for Board members to review the materials for discussion and schedule orientation and strategic planning sessions; then inquires the preferable timeline. Manildi: mentions an urgency to develop working committees as a discussion item. Novak: suggest confirming scheduling and discussion items. Miller: suggests developing a communication procedure to address such things as the event that occurred at Maple Meadows. 

3. Board of Commissioners – Discussion of Executive Director Hiring. Miller: provides brief overview of previous working conditions that the Housing Commission was facing regarding various vacant positions and mentions prior Board’s progression to fill the Executive Director’s position.  Currently, Novak is the only interested applicant; Hurt has resigned (accepted another opportunity). Marge expressed concerns regarding timing that should be addressed. Manildi: inquired of Commissioner McDonald’s preference. Miller: a meeting with Commissioner McDonald was cancelled. Woods: inquired of time off compensation for temporary staff. Miller: salary adjustments were made to offset benefits.  Manildi: mentions Novak’s performance and accomplishments and then expresses a desire to offer permanent employment.  Woods: mentions experience working with Novak and suggests moving expeditiously to provide closure; and inquires of opportunity for residents of programs to participate. Womble: Novak has proven capable of performing. Miller: reiterates and confirms schedule (120 day assessment, Thomas profile, notice to residents for participation and vote at May meeting). Board Members: Vote to schedule meeting, interviews for May 12th 6pm; approved 4-0.

4. Commission Discussion Items – Miller: Board Elections – election of officers scheduled in May. Program Participants – discussion to schedule dates for meet and greets with S8 and PH residents with Board members. Manildi: suggest multiple dates. Miller: requests to rotate Board meetings at different PH and S8 locations. Woods: mentions a concern of proximity. Miller: suggests future discussion regarding: agency’s troubled status, gap funding, and Maple Meadows. 



V. COMMISSION STAFF REPORTS for March 2010
A. Interim Executive Director: Maple Meadows – report of armed robbery, crime occurred off property, residents of Maple Meadows not involved. Police Dept., gave admirable reviews of AAHC staff assistance (Kevin Centala and Curtis Morris). Coquillard: mentions PNC as resource. Miller: suggests contacting Community Development for additional resources. Novak: suggests developing an active resident council. Woods: suggests post trauma treatment to residents. Miller: CSTS has resources. Novak: Agency Plan - electronically submitted; MASS – awaiting results; SEMAP – awaiting report. Manildi: requests to be notified when the SEMAP review is received. Novak: S8 - made application for additional funding (admin and HAP); Housing Human Service Advisory Commission – approved housing trust funds in amount of $138k to cover gap (ONA). FY11 operating budget – working on; awaiting approval of FY09 audited financials by HUD, intent to present budget at May meeting. Vacancy dropped from 19 to 15. CFP08 needs to be obligated by June. HUD approved CFP09 grant for draw down. Jeff Ellis retirement as of 4-23-10, intend on posting Section 8  position within the week. Training - CSTS conducted all staff training for working with mentally challenged persons.
B. Financial Manager – as submitted; no comments or questions.  
C. Section 8 Report – as submitted; no comments or questions
D. PH-West – as submitted; no comments or questions.
E. PH-East – as submitted; no comments or questions.
F. Security Report – as submitted; no comments or questions.


VI. ADDITIONAL PUBLIC COMMENTARY :  Nightwine: regarding outsourcing of maintenance; morale decreased in January 2010 for maintenance staff. The ONA recommendation does not reflect a financial saving. Asks the Board to reconsider the decision to outsource maintenance. Gibson: elevators out for hours at Miller Manor; the Commission should consider replacement in near future. Woods: inquires if the elevator is scheduled for maintenance or repair. Coquillard: yes. Miller: requests follow-up from staff. 

VII. ADJOURNMENT: at 9:31 pm. Approved: 4-0.






______________________			___________________________________
Jayne Miller, President				Marge Novak, Interim Recording Secretary
